
Quite a number of folks have positively commented on my sermon entitled “Getting Just What We Ask For” 
which I delivered on April 17. Several have asked for reprints of the manuscript to share with others. I am 
flattered that this message has evidently had such an impact. So it is I gladly offer it again as this month’s 
pastor’s notes.   
 

 In a few minutes, I’m going to read for you the entirety of the 8th chapter of the Old Testament book of 

1st Samuel. Just to set the stage, a fellow by the name of Samuel had been serving the dual role of judge and 

prophet for the nation of Israel for a long time. All indications are that Samuel was a good and righteous 

leader; a true servant of God, and a true servant of the people. During his time of service, however, Israel was 

constantly at war with the neighboring Philistines. Over time they had advanced into Israel’s territory, even 

taking captive the sacred Ark of the Covenant at one point. Samuel had often prophesied to the people that the 

root of their misfortune was their unfaithfulness to God, and their tendency to chase after other gods, who 

were no gods at all. Even so, we learn that Samuel passionately interceded before God on behalf of the people. 

God heard Samuel’s plea. At a place called “Mizpah,” the Lord threw the Philistine armies into confusion; so 

much so that the much smaller Israelite army overpowered them, and reclaimed all of their captured territory. 

After that, Samuel’s position was established. We’re told at the end of chapter 7 that Samuel “administered 

justice….to Israel.”  

 Chapter 8 marks a profound change. Samuel had become old. The Philistine threat had been ongoing, 

albeit contained. Two of Samuel’s sons were appointed judges over the people; in hindsight, a very poor ap-

pointment on the part of Samuel. Suddenly, it seemed, the people rose up demanding a change of leadership. 

What we are about to read marks the start of the Israelite monarchy.  

 (Read 1 Samuel 8)  

 Sometimes, we get just what we ask for. After the abject failure of Samuel’s sons Joel and Abjah as 

judges, the people of Israel were ready for a change. The leadership of judges, prophets, and priests was no 

longer sufficient. The people demanded a king to govern them, just like the nations which surrounded them. 

The Biblical account would have us believe that the Philistine threat was what forced the issue of monarchy or 

kingship. We would be naïve to think that there was not more behind it; such as the political, social and eco-

nomic interests of those who stood to benefit from centralization, surplus, and monarchy. People back then 

were fundamentally different from people today, right? Self-interest ultimately ruled in those days. So after 

the mess his sons had made of things, the elders of the people came to Samuel crying out for a king to govern 

them. Needless to say, Samuel was displeased by this apparent thumbs-down on his leadership.  

 Samuel went to the Lord in prayer with the people’s demand, and was probably surprised when the 

Lord assented, saying to Samuel: “Listen to the voice of the people in all that they say to you,” But 

then the Lord added something that Samuel needed to hear: “for they have not rejected you, but they 

have rejected me from being king over them.” This was an old story. From the time the Israelites had 

been released from Egyptian captivity, they had groused and grumbled that God was treating them unfairly, at 

the same time condemning the leaders God had appointed over them. Every time the people’s unfaithfulness 

got them into trouble, they deflected blame to whoever was leading them. Their complaints against Moses, for 

example, are legendary. The story was being replayed yet again. 

 God said in effect to Samuel, “If the people want an earthly king, give them what they demand, but 

make sure they know what they’re getting into. They may get just what they’re asking for” Samuel knew 

precisely what God was talking about. Perhaps hoping against hope that the people might change their minds,  
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Samuel let them know what earthly kings tend to do. They basically take all that the people have, and make it 

the king’s own. Moreover, when this happens, don’t go crying back to God, for you’ll get no answer. But the 

people refused, saying: “No! but we are determined to have a king over us, so that we also may be 

like other nations, and that our king may govern us and go out before us and fight our battles.”  

Okay, go home and make your bed. On that note, the chapter ends. And in the chapter to follow, the monar-

chy was established under the kingship of a man named “Saul,” described as “a handsome young man. 

There was not a man among the people of Israel more handsome than he; he stood head and 

shoulders above everyone else.” Neither Samuel nor anyone else knew just how mentally twisted Saul 

was. That would unfold throughout his reign.  

 Isn’t it good that we’ve smartened up since then? We know better now than to place someone in a posi-

tion of leadership on the basis of externals: appearance, wealth, power, celebrity, hollow campaign promises. 

Isn’t it good that we’ve learned the lessons of history over these thousands of years since Israel’s demand for a 

king? We’re a much wiser people now. Godly wisdom rather than worldly self-interests have become our 

guide. In fact, who of us could disagree with the words of a later king of Israel named Solomon when he wrote 

things like this: “I, wisdom, live with prudence, [that is, the marriage of reason and self-discipline] and 

I attain knowledge and discretion. The fear of the Lord is hatred of evil. Pride and arrogance 

and the way of evil and perverted speech I hate.” We fear the Lord; respect and revere the name of 

God. We founded a great nation and drafted a constitution on the basis of that respect and reverence. So, of 

course. Who of us would ever think of calling forth a leader on the basis of externals rather than on the basis 

of some sense of godliness, or at least human decency? Thankfully, we have learned from the painful – and 

often tragic – chapters of American and world history that an effective leader must possess a servant’s heart; a 

humble heart; a heart which is geared toward the well-being of the other; a heart not bent on things like 

power, control, self-image, self-aggrandizement, vengefulness, hatefulness, mean- spiritedness; but rather 

shaped by things like gentleness, kindness, wisdom, honesty, respect, and understanding.  

 Back in the old days before people smartened up, we may have made the mistake of raising up a leader 

who could ruin a nation, even as Israel was ruined from the inside by earthly kings who divided, plundered, 

and ultimately destroyed. But not anymore. We’re enlightened now. So we’ll get just what we ask for. Right?  

After over a hundred years of service, the Steinway Grand Piano in our sanctuary has now passed the point of 
practical restoration, the cost of such exceeding $45,000. The issue of restoration or replacement has been 
under consideration for the past several years as the sound quality of the instrument has rapidly deteriorated.  
Recently, a family in the church has offered to match dollar-for-dollar contributions from members of the 
congregation toward replacement of our Steinway. Trustees Ministry is presently researching costs and avail-
ability of a new or gently used piano. At this time, we are inviting members and friends of the congregation 
who feel so called to pledge memorial gifts toward this replacement project which will be matched by the 
aforementioned family. Our hope is that we can have a new piano in place sometime this spring or summer. It 
is estimated that the cost of a replacement instrument of high quality will range $35,000 to $45,000. A 
plaque will be affixed to the new piano listing memorial donors. If you would be interested in participating in 
this exciting project, please be in touch with Treasurer David Rankl or Pastor Larry.    
Thank you in advance for helping us to enhance our music ministry. 

Piano Replacement/Memorial Project  



Betty Fleming ------------- 1 
Bonnie Glick -------------- 1 
Will Paisley ---------------- 1 
Barbara Mertes ----------- 2 
Christopher Lill ----------- 3 
Margaret Meek ----------- 3 
Sue McCloskey ------------ 4 
Tina Arbuckle ------------- 5 
Colleen Crowe ------------ 6 
Barbara Cornell ----------- 8 
Julie Hamilton ------------ 8 
Courtney Oberlin --------- 8 
David Simon -------------- 8 
Allie Vignos --------------- 9 
Kirk Kelewae ------------ 10 
Jeanne Henderhan ----- 10 
Glenda Gorius ----------- 13 
Patricia Daughenbaugh - 14 
David Flores -------------18 
Camrynn Bickel ---------18 
Danny Rankl ------------- 19 
Chris Picot --------------- 19 
Angela Boughner ------- 20 
Helen Vukovich--------- 20 
Peg Trimble ------------- 25 
Gail Billman ------------- 26 
Gene Pfeiffer ------------ 26 
Natalie Barlow ---------- 27 
Bob Pribanic ------------ 27 
Bill Indorf --------------- 28 
Kelly Georgiou ---------- 30 
Earl Coen ----------------- 31 
Ian Fleischaker ---------- 31 
Dianne Hammer -------- 31 

Fellowship 
Hour 

 

Adult 
Sunday Class 

 
Card 

Ministry 
 

Helen 
Vukovich 

May Birthdays 

May Anniversaries 
Tom & Betty Cliff ------------------ 5 
Carolyn & Tim Staver ------------- 9 
Fred & Ann Butler ---------------- 11 
Darlene & Paul Johanning ----- 14 
Mike & Shannon Baker --------- 25 
Earl & Mickey Coen ------------- 27 
Jonathan & Jennifer Watson -- 31  

April 3 ----------- 174 
April 10 ---------- 192 
April 17 ---------- 214 
April 24 ---------- 173 
Average ------- 188 

Stewardship of Attendance 

Hospitalized In April 
Bette Yonkich 
Natalie Barlow (OP) 

Please Pray for: 
Marie Buckey  ------------------------ Caldwell 
Chuck Cochran --------------------- Rose Lane 
Earl Coen  ------------------------------Regency 
Mickey Coen ------------------ Hanover House 
Lil Crimond ---------Inn at University Village 
Margaret Fetzer  ----------- Altercare Navarre  
Lois Freytag ---------Inn at University Village 
Dick Frieg -------------------------------- Home 
Sally Frieg ----------------- Amherst Meadows 
Barbara Mertes --------- Inn at Belden Village 
Orson Rice ---------------------- Brewster Park  
Hank and Genie Ross ------------------- Home 
Annitta Schrickel ------------- Tuttle Crossing 
Hermine Schwendiman -  Amherst Meadows 
De Sibert ------------------ Amherst Meadows 
Gloria Sloan --------------- Amherst Meadows 
Happy Snively --------------------------- Home 
Helen Swann -------------- Amherst Meadows 

May Liturgists 
Barb Cornell -------------- 1 
Camille Leslie------------ 8 
Darlene Johanning ---- 15 
Rich Wilder ------------  22 
Carl Wise ---------------- 29 

May Greeters 
Judy Miday & Joanne Williams -------- 1 
Jean Rice & Camille Leslie -------------- 8 
David & Linda Pfeiffer ------------------ 15 
Bea King & Nancy Aguon -------------  22 
Karen Norris & Betty Fleming -------- 29 

Financial Snapshot 

As of March 31, 2016     As of March 31, 2015 

YTD Receipts  ---------------- $79,970.35  -------  $78,149.51 
YTD Disbursements  -------- $84,477.09  ------  $80,549.81 

YTD Deficit  --------------------$4,506.74  -------  $2,397.30 
Operating Fund Balance ----- $4,962.20  ------  $7,059.70  
 
We have slipped a bit into the red as we end the 1st quarter of fiscal 
2016 with a slight deficit. Please give as you are able in order to 
make up this shortfall and help get us back on track toward a bal-
anced budget. As always, thank you for your generous giving to-
ward the work of CPC! 



A Little Funny 

Roger Sibert begins his schedule on May 
22 and completes it on June 12. Please 
report to the office after worship on 
your scheduled Sundays. If you have any 
conflicts please contact Bob Dawson. 

Hope Rebekah Circle News 
Hope Rebekah Circle will meet at 9:30 a.m. on Thursday, May 
12 at the Church. Our hostesses in May are Linda Contrael, 
Lorna Patt and Joanne Williams.  Morning devotions will be of-
fered by Debbie Feichter, and Jean Rice will lead our Bible 
Study, “A Sinful Woman”, a lesson on forgiveness found in 
Luke’s Gospel, Chapter 7, Verses 36-50. The lesson is found on 
age 21 of our Study Book.  This will be the Circle’s last regular 
meeting until September and we will be discussing our Summer 
plans. Please don’t forget to bring items for the Door Ministry, 
and – remember – all women of Central Church are invited to 
join us for Bible Study, friendship and fun. 
 

Massillon’s Church Women United 
Central Presbyterian’s Hope Rebekah Circle will host the 
Massillon Unit of Church Women’s Annual May Friendship 
Celebration on Friday, May 6, 2016 at our Church. The meeting 
will begin at 9:30 a.m. with a light breakfast buffet, followed by 
the program “Finding Grace at The Table” CWU is an interna-
tional ecumenical group of women which provides opportunities 
to meet, work and learn with Christian women of all denomina-
tions in the Massillon area. Come join us and find “Grace.” Cash Crew Reminder 

Pentecost Offering 
On Sunday May 15 we will be receiving the Pentecost Offering 
This offering provides ways to meet the needs of youths, young 
adults and children at risk since 1998 Presbyterians of all ages 
have raised over $12 million  for these ministries that benefit the 
younger members of God’s family. Central Presbyterian Church 
will retain 40% of this year’s offering for use in supporting our 
own youth ministries Please give generously to help sustain the 
rapidly growing youthful membership of our congregation. We 
thank you in advance.    Outreach Ministry 

We extend our sympathies to Bill, Charla 
and Keith Paulus, and to Carrie Paisley, 
on the passing of Victor Paulus who en-
tered eternal glory on April 7. Services 
and military honors were offered for Vic-
tor at Lakeland, Florida officiated by Pas-
tor Wayne and Nancy Hood. Interment 
was at Florida National Cemetery.   

Sending Our Condolences 

Upcoming Baptisms  
Over the course of the next few months, we will be privileged to 
witness the baptisms of three new persons into the covenant 
community of Christ. On Sunday, May 22, Mia Whitlock, a 
member of the current Confirmation Class, will come forward 
for the sacrament of Holy Baptism. On Sunday, May 29, Coo-
per Pfeiffer, infant son of Ryan and Ashley Pfeiffer, will be 
presented for Baptism. Then on Sunday, June 26, Timothy 
Datkuliak, son of David and Vicki Datkuliak, will be brought 
from North Carolina to be presented for baptism. Please plan on 
sharing these important sacramental milestones with these 
families and with your church family.   



Please continue to visit Central Presbyterian Church website at www.massilloncpc.org. We continue to add 
new pictures on the photo area. We have had some new members join Central Presbyterian Church over the 
last several months and their photos are in the new member folder. Please check the photo section to familiar-
ize yourself with our newest members.   
 
Please check our the new staff page for newer pictures of the staff members. The staff page is under the head-
ing:  About Us. Featured on our home page is the April 30 pancake breakfast. Watch for what we will feature 
next on the website home page.  
  
If there is any church activity that you would like to see on the website, provide the information to Chris 
Craddock or Nancy McEwen.         
 
 
Second Helping Community Lunch was served on Saturday April 23 with about 100 meals served to the 
community. Chicken pot pie and mashed potatoes with gravy was served with thanks to Randy for making the 
chicken and gravy which JoAnn turned into chicken pot pie. Ice cream and topping were served for dessert. 
We had some rigatoni left over from January meal and made 2 small pans of rigatoni with sauce and cheese 
which was a great side dish. Lion Nancy McEwen provided the blessing prior to serving the meal. We had 12 
members of the Northwest Lions club and Rich and Nancy Busby who came down to help with preparation, 
serving and clean up of the meal. Bonnie, Carolyn and Becky opened the clothing closet. Thanks ladies for all 
your work. There were a few new faces among the crowd and many stopped by the serving window to thank us 
for the great meal. We are reaching out to the community every time we serve a meal.   

Outreach Ministry Highlights 

Welcome Newest Members!  

At its March and April regular meetings, Session examined and received into full communicant membership 
the following persons:  
 

Bette Yonkich by Reaffirmation of Faith.  Bette is retired and has recently relocated to Massillon. 
Bette is widowed.  She was baptized Roman Catholic, and has been involved in the Methodist and Lu-
theran Churches.  
 
Theodore “Ted” Gardner by Reaffirmation of Faith.  Ted has been a long time client of our Need-A
-Lunch program.  Ted is retired after a thirty year career as a welder/erector and is widowed.  Ted was 
baptized in 2001 at the Grace Community Church of Massillon.  
 
Brad Davis by Reaffirmation of Faith.  Brad is an attorney and is married to Susanne Short Davis. 
Brad and Susanne have two sons, Julian, age 8, and Quincy, age 5. Brad’s church background has been 
in the United Church of Christ. 
 
Susanne Davis by Reaffirmation of Faith.  Susanne is a social worker and is married to Brad Davis.  
Susanne, daughter of Marcia and the late David Short, grew up at Central. She and Brad were married 
here as well in April, 2000. 
 
Robert “Bob” Sikorsky by Reaffirmation of Faith.  Bob is retired from a career in sales and engi-
neering.  He was a member of Central during the 1970’s and 1980’s, and has also been a part of the 
First Christian Church of Massillon. 

 
If you’ve not yet had the opportunity, please make a point of welcoming these new folks as part of our faith 
community.  They along with nine other newer members will be recognized during our worship on Founder’s 
Day, Sunday, May 22.  



The regular meeting of Session was held on Thursday, April 21, 2016 with Rev. Larry Lalama moderating.  Elders in 
attendance were Nancy McEwen, John Beltz, Bob Porter, Gary Werner, Liz Sibert, Cheryl Anderson, Dana Vargo, 
Herb Shreiner, Bill Patt, Don McDonald, Rich Wilder, and Deacon Representative Vale Lalama.  Elder Patt offered a 
devotion followed by review of the church family prayer list and opening prayer by Rev. Lalama. 
 
General Business 
 Appointed Nancy McEwen to serve as Clerk pro tem. 
 Approved minutes of the March 17, 2016 regular meeting of Session 
 Approved request from the Northwest Lions and Deacons to hold a quarter auction at the church on September 

25. 
 Approved CRE Mike Baker to supply the pulpit on Sunday, June 19.   
 Approved request for baptism of Timothy Datkuliak on Sunday, June 26. 
 Approved congregational meeting for Sunday, June 26 following worship. 
 Approved motion to remove Mary Walter and Nancy Palmer from the church rolls due to death. 
 
Order of the Day 
After examination by Session, Brad and Susanne Davis and Bob Sikorsky were received as communicant members 
by Reaffirmation of Faith. 
 
Report of the Pastor 
Pastor Lalama submitted a written report to Session detailing his activities since the March meeting.  He reported 8 
hospital visitations, 5 nursing home visitations, and 1 home visitation. He officiated 2 funerals, conducted 1 pre-
membership and 1 pre-marital counseling session, attended 4 church committee meetings, led 5 Sunday worship 
services and 2 special worship services.  Several other activities were noted. 
 
From the Ministries 
 Approved the Report of the Treasurer which showed an Operating Fund Balance of $ 4,962.20 as of March 31, 

2016. 
 Approved motion for Leigh Conti to travel to Sonny’s Piano Enterprises in Bohemia, NY to view an available 

used Steinway piano. 
 General discussions regarding Founder’s Day activities, Confirmation Class, staff reviews, redecoration of office 

lobby, heating and cooling for second floor PALS rooms, purchase of wet/dry vacuum system, endowment fund, 
Impact Massillon project, new pictorial directory, and activities of Deacons. 

 
Report of the Clerk 
 Holy Communion served on Sunday, April 3 to 147 communicants. 
 Deaths of Mary Walter (3/24/16) and Nancy Palmer (3/26/16)  
 
Respectfully Submitted by Nancy McEwen, Clerk pro tem  

Report from the April Session Meeting 

Closing of First Vineyards  
We were blessed this spring to have begun a small group program called Vineyards. Vineyard I, under the 
leadership of Susan Eitelman, studied the book Pilgrimage into the Last Third of Life. This seven session 
study opened on March 1 and closed on April 25, and was offered in both morning and evening classes. There 
were a total of twenty-eight participants in Vineyard I. Vineyard II, under the leadership of Pastor Larry, 
studied the book Accidental Saints authored by ELCA pastor Nadia Bolz-Weber. This four session study 
opened on March 6 and closed on April 17. There were a total of sixteen participants in Vineyard II. Both stud-
ies were enthusiastically received. We thank the following who were faithful participants in our first vine-
yards, some who participated in both: Barbara Adams, Ellen Baker, Char Bickel, Bobby Borton, 
Barb Cornell, Bonnie Craven, Sandy Dodgens, Jack Elliott, Chris Evans, Debbie Feichter, Stew 
Fryer, Margaret Guleff, Diane Hammer, Ed and Nancy Hare, Marcia Indorf, Carolyn Kennen, 
Gail Kincaid, Karen King, Paula Lane, Margaret Myers, Doris Oberlin, Bill and Lorna Patt, Bob 
and Carolyn Porter, David and Linda Rankl, Rosie Sikorsky, Tig Swartz, Pat Tuberty, Dan 
Valot, Don and Sue Wesley, and Rich Wilder. There will be more vineyards opening throughout the 
year around a variety of faith topics, so keep a close eye on upcoming Communicators. Let’s continue to grow 
in small group study and fellowship.  



Deacon Doings 

Soup Saturday will be  moved to Thursday 
May 5th this month. If you want to help 
please contact  
Debbie Smith. 
 
May will be the last month for soup until the 
Fall. A big thank you to all the helping hands 
that made this ministry successful!! 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Central Presbyterian Church will be participating in the Lin-
coln Buy-Way Yard Sale on August 13th.  

 Donations can be brought to the church starting on May 1st.  
 Please bring only items that are Ready-To-Sell.  
 No clothing will be accepted for this sale. The Clothing 

Closet, however, will gratefully take clothing donations. 
 



 
 

FOUNDER’S DAY 2016 
Sunday, May 22 

 

Celebrating: 
 Our 50 Year Members 
 A Baptism 
Recognizing: 
 Our Confirmation Class  
 Newest Members 
And if that isn’t Enough!!! 
 Pot Luck Lunch AND 
 Talent Show 

 
Faith and Nurture will provide the meat, cheese and 
dinner rolls. To balance out the side dishes, last 
names A-H please bring dessert, I-P side dish and Q-Z 
bring main dish.  
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